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2014 was an unprecedented year and one to remember  
for a long time!  
 
The FCG had a huge presence at WRTC-2014 in cen- 

tral New England last July, providing competitors, 
referees, site support and a Director.  The FCG provided matching 
funding in preceding years and ended up sponsoring 5 tents, more 
than any other club in the world!  Once again, huge thanks to all who 
contributed.   
 
Many FCGers also attended the ARRLôs Centennial Convention in 
Hartford during the week immediately following the WRTC.   

 
ARRLôs Centennial QSO Party provided a big boost to the daily 
activity on the bands.  Many FCGers joined the year-long pursuit of 
Centennial points.  Kay, N3KN was the most sought-after operator 
on the air as ARRL President, but she managed to fit in enough FQP 
activity to win the plaque for top non-FL YL.   
 
Hosting W1AW/4 twice (February with N8PR and the SFDXA lead-

ing the charge, and November with the FCG and WF3C at the helm) 
produced a huge amount of club activity and about 100,000 cumula-
tive QSOs, ranking us pretty high among the 50 states.  99 ops in FL, 
most of them FCG members, got the chance to ñbe Hiramò by oper-
ating W1AW/4.  And a few of us got the chance to operate in other 
areas, too, such as N4BP and W4OV joining NP2X in KP2.   
 
Chasing the various W1AW/x operations was another huge activity 

for FCG members in 2014.  Several members finished in the top 
echelon, working W1AW/x on a huge number of band/mode combi-
nations.   
 
Mother Nature treated us to a second peak in the sunspot cycle with 
the pinnacle coinciding with CQ WPX SSB in late March.  We were 
all lined up for an unbelievable FQP 27 days later, but conditions 
deteriorated somewhat and it wasnôt quite the same magical week-
end. 

 
Nonetheless, the FQP was another fine one as we returned to the 
2011 level of activity without the boost from the special 1x1 
callsigns.  That segues nicely into discussing 2015é   
 
We will once again activate 1x1s for the FQP coming up next month 
with the suffixes spelling out ñORANGEò.  Stay tuned for more 
details.   

 
At the recent luncheon in Orlando, Fred, K4LQ made the long-
awaited announcement that we had reached 300 members!  For quite 
a few years now, our membership level has climbed slowly into the 
high 200s only to fall back a bit at dues payment time.   
 
We do again remember and miss Dick, N9CM, Pres W4FDA and 
Bruce, AA4Z who passed away during 2014.   

114 attended the Orlando Contest Dinner last month to hear retired 
Vice Admiral Scott Redd, K0DQ address the group and regale us 
with stories of both his fine Naval career and his ham radio exploits.  
Thanks again to Chris, WF3C for coordinating the many details for 

the dinner, and to all of the fine prize sponsors, led again by Yaesu.   
 
With band conditions that favor us at times, ARRL DX CW was 
terrific fun and we amassed over 50 million points on that mode, 
likely a new high water mark for the FCG.  Itôs neat to be the only 
USA being heard in Europe during those early morning hours on 20 
Meters.  And enjoy 10 Meters while we can.  It wasnôt that many 
years ago when working Europe and Japan on 10 was only a dream 

during that long sunspot minimum.   
 
Please take a moment to support the 2015 version of the Amateur 
Radio Parity Act which is legislation that is reintroduced in the US 
House of Representatives.  http://www.arrl.org/hr-1301 has more 
details.  Note the ARRL request to send your letter via ARRL rather 
than directly to your Representative. 

http://www.arrl.org/hr-1301
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²ŜƭŎƻƳŜ !ōƻŀǊŘ 

The following new members have joined FCG since the last news-
letter: 

 

K3SEN - Dale Grey. 1861 Seclusion Drive, Port Or-

ange FL 32128 e-mail: zqqmin@hotmail.com 
 

KA4SFD - Walter Haumesser, 9035 Grant St., Brooks-

ville FL 34613 e-mail: sonshinestable@yahoo.com  
 

K4JC - Vince Weal, 420 Grant Road, Grant-Valkaria 

FL 32909-7107 e-mail: vincek4jc@gmail.com 

 
WR3Y- Rob Scott, 826 Jefferson Way, West Chester 

PA 19380  e-mail: robertgscott@gmail.com 

 
N4OX - Jay Camac, 5910 South Highway 99, Walnut 

Hill FL 32568  e-mail: jayn4ox@gmai.com 

 

WN8Y - Kenny Johns, 52 Buttonwood Drive, Jackson 
TN 38305 e-mail ab4eg@eplus.net   

 

W9DEC - Dave Conrad, 2405 Olympus Ct., Melbourne 
FL 32935 e-mail:  w9dec@att.net                            

  

ND8L - Ray Fallen, 304 E. Liberty St., Hubbard OH 
44435-2136 e-mail: ray.fallen@gmail.com 

 

KT8TD - Bruce Graham, 7535 SW 185th Avenue Rd., 

Dunellon FL 34432 e-mail: bgraham@huronet.com 
 

KA4JRY - Gordon Johnson. 210 Bonn ie Ct., Satellite 

Beach FL 32937-2003 e-mail: gwjohn01@earthlink.net 
 

K4RUM - Mike Cotton, 37 W. 21st St., Apt 1504, New 

York NY 10010 e-mail: k4rum.mike.gmail.com 
 

K2ADA - Andy Allen,550 S. Banana River Dr., Apt 

301, Merritt Island FL 32952 e-mail: andy@k2ada.net 

 
N0MU - Joe Allen, PO Box 9101, Panama City Beach, 

FL 32417 e-mail: mercomms@aol.com 

 
K4SBZ - Stan Zawrotny, 14243 Turkey Creek Dr., 

Talahasee FL 32312 e-mail: k4sbz.stan@gmail.com 

2015 Dues Notification 

FCG 2015 dues are due 1 January, at the rate of $5 per year. 

Multiple year memberships  are encouraged, and free you up 

from the annual nagging by your Treasurer to get your dues 

up to date.  Please send your dues to me at the following 

address:  Fred Perkins, 3437 Lake Josephine Drive, Lake 
Placid FL 33852. 

Thanks and 73, Fred K4LQ 

Dues collection is nearly complete.  For those who remain outstand-
ing, please let Fred (or me) know of your intention re continuing 
with the club.  One of the largest club expenses for many years was 
printing and mailing certificates for the FQP, but thanks to Steve, 

WB4OMM, who now produces electronic certificates as .PDFs, that 
expense has gone away.   
 
Thanks again to the tireless efforts of my fellow club officers and 
regular contributors.  Fred, K4LQ publishes these Gazettes in addi-
tion to his duties as Treasurer and Secretary.  VP Chris, WF3C is a 
big help to me/us in many ways.  Congrats to VP George, K5KG 
who is now the Chairman of the ARRL Contest Advisory Commit-

tee.  VP Ron, WD4AHZ supports the FCG and FQP web sites and e
-mail reflectors which are continue to provide great resources for 
club members and beyond.  (Huge thanks also to kkn.net, especially 
K5TR and N5KO for their seamless support for the club.)  The 
score postings from Fred, NP2X give us a consolidated view of our 
collective group effort and Iôm sure help a number of us remember 
to submit our log.  Frank, K4EJ reminds us each week to be radio-
active each coming weekend, along with his very unique take.  

Since we *are* a contest club, these two fellows really address the 
main goal of the club.  We appreciate the support of ARRL SE 
Division Director Doug, K4AC.  Many others are a huge help with 
the FQP, club gatherings and other activities. 
 
And finally, thanks to all of you for being members of this terrific 
organization and contributing in whatever way you can.  We make 
no demands on anyone for scores or anything else, and appreciate 

whatever amount of time and effort that works for you.   
 
OJ!  GO FCG in 2015!  
 
Vy 73 (and apologies for the lateness of this lead), Dan 
President, FCG 

Newsletter Team for March 2015 

Wrote lead article and provided extensive editing - K1TO 
 
Provided articles and in some cases pictures - K4LQ, K5KG, 
KB9TQ, N4KW, NF4A, W1YL, WF3C, ARRL Contest Update 

Newsletter 

 
Provided score summaries - NP2X 

 

Provided pictures - KE1F, SP4Z, VO1MP, W4OV, WA4AOB 

 
Repaired newsletter page on FCG website and uploaded newsletter  

- WD4AHZ-  
 
Assembled inputs in a template and published newsletter - K4LQ 
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From the Daily DX and  

forwarded by N4WW: 

"The North Florida DX  

Association regrets to  

report the passing of one of 

its founding members after 

a long bout with kidney cancer. James Preston 

Graham, W4FDA, known to his many friends 

worldwide as 'Pres', died peacefully at his home in 

Wards Creek, FL  November 13 at the age of 93. 

During World War II Pres served in the Navy 

aboard a convoy escort destroyer in the North At-

lantic. In the Korean War Pres was a Navy forward 

observer for battleship and cruiser shore bombard-

ment. 

Part of this time Pres operated in North Korea, 

which probably qualifies him as the first "P5". Af-

ter his military career Pres worked as a television 

engineer with WJCT TV (PBS) in Jacksonville, 

FL. In addition to being a mentor to many in 

NFDXA, Pres was a master DXer and contester 

who achieved Honor Roll #1 a number of times 

only dropping 'out of the chase' in recent years 

when his illness interfered with his operating. He 

was first licensed in the 1930s. 

Pres' ham radio activity during the 1970s and 80s 

included DXpeditions to Hong Kong, and numer-

ous operations from entities in the Caribbean  

ñPresò Graham W4FDA SK  

 

 

 

 

 
 

W4FDA on the 

beach in North 

Korea - 1950  

Dick Klein K4GKD/N9CM SK  

) ÁÍ ÓÁÄÄÅÎÅÄ ÔÏ ÐÁÓÓ ÏÎ ÔÈÁÔ ×Å ÈÁÖÅ 
ÌÏÓÔ Á ÍÅÍÂÅÒ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ &#' ÁÎÄ ) ÌÏÓÔ Á 
ÖÅÒÙ ÃÌÏÓÅ ÆÒÉÅÎÄƚ $ÉÃË ÐÁÓÓÅÄ &ÒÉÄÁÙ 
ÍÏÒÎÉÎÇ 3ÅÐÔÅÍÂÅÒ ʦʮ ÁÆÔÅÒ Á ÔÈÒÅÅ ÁÎÄ Á 
ÈÁÌÆ ÙÅÁÒ ÆÉÇÈÔ ×ÉÔÈ ÃÁÎÃÅÒƚ 
 
$ÉÃË ÒÅÁÌÌÙ ÅÎÊÏÙÅÄ #7 ÃÏÎÔÅÓÔÉÎÇ ÁÎÄ ÈÁÄ 
Á ÇÒÅÁÔ ÐÁÉÒ ÏÆ ÅÁÒÓƚ $ÉÃËʎÓ ÌÏÇÓ  ÍÏÒÅ 
ÏÆÔÅÎ ÔÈÁÎ ÎÏÔ ×ÅÒÅ ÆÁÕÌÔÌÅÓÓƚ (Å ÆÉÎƜ
ÉÓÈÅÄ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÔÏÐ ÔÅÎ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ #7 ,Ï× ÐÏ×ÅÒ 
ÃÁÔÅÇÏÒÙ ÉÎ Á ÎÕÍÂÅÒ ÏÆ ÃÏÎÔÅÓÔÓƚ  (Å ÁÌƜ
ÓÏ ×ÏÎ ÔÈÅ #1 -ÁÒÁÔÈÏÎ ÙÅÁÒ ÌÏÎÇ $8 ÃÏÎƜ
ÔÅÓÔ ÆÏÒ ʨʣ-ÅÔÅÒÓƚ  $ÉÃËʎÓ ÁÎÔÅÎÎÁ ÆÁÒÍ 
ÃÏÎÓÉÓÔÅÄ ÏÆ ÍÁÉÎÌÙ ×ÉÒÅ ÁÎÔÅÎÎÁÓ ÂÕÔ 
×ÏÕÌÄ ÂÏÁÓÔ ÁÔ ÔÉÍÅÓ ×ÉÔÈ ÍÅ ÔÈÁÔ ÈÅ ÄÉÄ 
ÈÁÖÅ Á ÃÏÕÐÌÅ ÏÆ ÔÏ×ÅÒÓ ʦʭ ÆÅÅÔ ÈÉÇÈ 
×ÈÉÃÈ ÈÅÌÄ Á ʦʪÍ 9ÁÇÉƗ 4(ʬ$8Ɨ ÁÎÄ Á ʩÅÌ 
1ÕÁÄƚ 
 
$ÉÃË ÈÅÌÄ ÔÈÅ ÆÏÌÌÏ×ÉÎÇ ÃÁÌÌÓƘ +ʮ/0&Ɨ 
+ʩ'+$Ɨ ÁÎÄ ÍÏÓÔ ÒÅÃÅÎÔÌÙ .ʮ#-ƚ  (Å ×ÁÓ 
ÆÉÒÓÔ ÌÉÃÅÎÓÅÄ ÉÎ ʦʮʪʭƗ ÊÏÉÎÅÄ 062# ÉÎ 
ʦʮʫʭƗ ) ÍÅÔ ÈÉÍ ÉÎ ʦʮʬʣƚ  (Å ÏÐÅÒÁÔÅÄ ÁÔ 
60ʬ.!Ɨ 86ʪ!#Ɨ 7ʩ"66Ɨ ÁÎÄ 7ʨ!5ƚ 
 
$ÉÃË ÈÁÄ Á ÇÒÅÁÔ ÓÅÎÓÅ ÏÆ ÈÕÍÏÒ ÁÎÄ Á 
ÑÕÉÃË ×ÉÔƗ ÁÎÄ ×ÁÓ Á ÖÅÒÙ ÈÏÎÅÓÔ ÁÎÄ ÃÁÒƜ
ÉÎÇ ÐÅÒÓÏÎƚ  7Å ÃÏÕÌÄ ÓÐÅÎÄ ÈÏÕÒÓ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ 
ÐÈÏÎÅ ÏÒ 3ËÙÐÉÎÇ ÔÏÇÅÔÈÅÒƚ  ) ×ÉÌÌ ÓÕÒÅÌÙ 
ÍÉÓÓ ÈÉÍƚ 
 
ʬʨƗ 0ÅÔÅ .ʩ+7 

Dick N9CM holding the plaque for winning the  CQ Mag-

azine sponsored DX Marathon on 30 Meters in 2012.  
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!ŘŀǇǘŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ hw/ bŜǿǎƭŜǧŜǊ 
ōȅ ¢ƻƳ aŀŎƻƴΣ Yф.¢v 

 
[Ŝƻƴ wŜŘƛǎƪŜΣ YфD/CΣ ǿŜƭƭ ƪƴƻǿƴ 
ƘŀƳ ŀƴŘ ŀǾƛŀǘƻǊ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ aƛƭǿŀǳƪŜŜ 
ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ŀǿŀȅ ƛƴ ƻƴ aŀȅ пǘΣ нлмп ƛƴ Cǘ 
aȅŜǊǎΣ CƭƻǊƛŘŀΦ 
 
5ǳǊƛƴƎ Ƙƛǎ ƘƛƎƘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ȅŜŀǊǎ [Ŝƻƴ Ǝƻǘ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ 
ŜƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎǎ ŀƴŘ ŜŀǊƴŜŘ Ƙƛǎ ŬǊǎǘ ŀƳŀǘŜǳǊ ǊŀŘƛƻ ƭƛŎŜƴǎŜ 
ƛƴ мфртΦ IŜ ŀǧŜƴŘŜŘ ¦² ƛƴ aŀŘƛǎƻƴ ƛƴмфрфΣ ǘƘŜƴ 
ǘǊŀƴǎŦŜǊǊŜŘ ǘƻ aƛƭǿŀǳƪŜŜ LƴǎǝǘǳǘŜ ƻŦ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅ όƴƻǿ 
a!¢/ύ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƘŜ ŜŀǊƴŜŘ ŀ ŘŜƎǊŜŜ ƛƴ ōǊƻŀŘŎŀǎǘ ŜƴƎƛπ
ƴŜŜǊƛƴƎΦ  
 
Lƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǘŜ слΩǎ ƘŜ ǿƻǊƪŜŘ ŦƻǊ !ƭƭƛǎ /ƘŀƭƳŜǊǎ 9ƭŜŎǘǊƻƴπ
ƛŎǎ ŦƻǊ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ȅŜŀǊǎΦ  [ŜƻƴΩǎ ŘŀŘΣ 9ŘΣ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ wŀƛƴōƻǿ 
!ƛǊǇƻǊǘ ƛƴ CǊŀƴƪƭƛƴ ƛƴ мфпс ŀƴŘ ƳŀŘŜ ƛƴǘƻ ŀ Ŧǳƭƭ-ǝƳŜ 
ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ ōȅ мфрсΦ 5ǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ǝƳŜΣ [Ŝƻƴ ƎǊŜǿ ǳǇΣ ōŜπ
ŎŀƳŜ ŀ Ǉƛƭƻǘ ŀƴŘ ƭŜŀǊƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŀƛǊǇƻǊǘ ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎΦ ²ƘŜƴ 
9Ř ǊŜǝǊŜŘ ƛƴ мфтоΣ [Ŝƻƴ ōƻǳƎƘǘ ǘƘŜ ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ Ŏƻƴπ
ǝƴǳŜŘ ǘƻ ƻǇŜǊŀǘŜ ƛǘ ǳƴǝƭ мффс ǿƘŜƴ wŀƛƴōƻǿŎƭƻǎŜŘ 
ǇŜǊƳŀƴŜƴǘƭȅΦ  
 
Lƴ ŀŘŘƛǝƻƴ ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ǇǊƛǾŀǘŜ ǇƛƭƻǘΩǎ ƭƛŎŜƴǎŜΣ [Ŝƻƴ ǿŀǎ ŀ 
/ŜǊǝŬŜŘ CƭƛƎƘǘ LƴǎǘǊǳŎǘƻǊ ŀƴŘ !ϧt ŀƛǊŎǊŀƊ ƳŜŎƘŀƴƛŎΦ 
IŜ ƭƻƎƎŜŘ ƻǾŜǊ нлΣллл ƘƻǳǊǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŀƛǊΦ !ƊŜǊ ƳƻǾƛƴƎ ǘƻ 
DǊŀƊƻƴΣ [Ŝƻƴ ŎƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ǘƻ ƅȅ Ƙƛǎ tƛǇŜǊ /ƻƳŀƴŎƘŜ ƻǳǘ 
ƻŦ ¢ƛƳƳŜǊƳŀƴ ŬŜƭŘ ŀƴŘ ²Ŝǎǘ .ŜƴŘ ŀƛǊǇƻǊǘΦ 
 
[Ŝƻƴ ǿŀǎ ŀ ²!w!/ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƛƴ Ƙƛǎ ŜŀǊƭƛŜǊ ȅŜŀǊǎ ǳƴǝƭ 
ƘŜ ǘƻƻƪ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŀƛǊǇƻǊǘΦ !ƊŜǊ wŀƛƴōƻǿ ŎƭƻǎŜŘΣ ƘŜ ŀƴŘ 
Ƙƛǎ ǿƛŦŜΣ WŀƴŜ όƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭƭȅ Y.ф{¸LΣ ƴƻǿ YYпIvDύΣ ƳƻǾŜŘ 
ǘƻ DǊŀƊƻƴ ŀƴŘ [Ŝƻƴ ōŜŎŀƳŜ ŀŎǝǾŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ hȊŀǳƪŜŜ 
wŀŘƛƻ /ƭǳōΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƘŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ ŬǾŜ-ǘŜǊƳ ǇǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ 
CƛŜƭŘ 5ŀȅ ŎƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΦ IŜ ǿŀǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀŎǝǾŜ ǿƛǘƘ h½!w9{ 
όhȊŀǳƪŜŜ !ƳŀǘŜǳǊ wŀŘƛƻ 9ƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎύΣ ǘƘŜ aƛƭπ
ǿŀǳƪŜŜ CƻȄ IǳƴǘŜǊΩǎ ƎǊƻǳǇ ŀƴŘΣ ŀǘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ƘƻƳŜΣ 
ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ CǘΦ aȅŜǊǎ !ƳŀǘŜǳǊ wŀŘƛƻ /ƭǳō ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ CƭƻǊƛŘŀ 
/ƻƴǘŜǎǘ DǊƻǳǇΦ  
 
Lƴ ǊŜŎŜƴǘ ȅŜŀǊǎ ƘŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǊ ŎƘŜŎƪ-ƛƴ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 
aƛƭǿŀǳƪŜŜ-CƭƻǊƛŘŀ bŜǘ ŀƴŘ ŀƭǎƻ ǘƘŜ тр-ƳŜǘŜǊ bǳǘ bŜǘ 
ǿƘŜƴ ƘŜ ǿŀǎ ƛƴ ²ƛǎŎƻƴǎƛƴΦ 
²ŀǎ ƛǘ ŀƭƭ ƅȅƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŀƳŀǘŜǳǊ ǊŀŘƛƻΚ bƻΣ ƘŜ ŀƴŘ WŀƴŜ 
ǘƻƻƪ ǇŀǊǝŎǳƛŀǊ ǇƭŜŀǎǳǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ /ƻǊǾŜǧŜǎ όƻƴŜ ƛƴ ²ƛǎπ
ŎƻƴǎƛƴΣ ƻƴŜ ƛƴ CƭƻǊƛŘŀύ ŘǊƛǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƳ ƛƴ ǾŀǊƛƻǳǎ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ 
ŀƴŘ ǇŀǊŀŘŜǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ /ƻǊǾŜǧŜ /ƭǳōΦ 

[Ŝƻƴ wŜŘƛǎƪŜ YфD/C {Y .ǊǳŎŜ {ŀǾƎŜ !!п½ {Y  

Bruce R. Savage Rincon-  

 died Monday, October 27, 2014 at Hospice  

Savannah.  

 

The Pittsburgh, PA native  

was the youngest son of E. 

Stewart and Georgia Savage.  

 

He graduated from Hume-Fogg High School, 

where he met the love of his life.  

 

He joined the Navy and served as an aviation 

electronics technician during the Korean War, 

receiving an honorable discharge as a petty of-

ficer first class. 

 

After the Navy, he married his high school 

sweetheart and graduated from Vanderbilt Uni-

versity with a degree in electrical engineering.  

 

He retired from Electromagnetic Sciences, Inc., 

in Atlanta as a vice president and was inducted 

into the Space Science Hall of Fame for his work 

there.  

 

Bruce has lived in Clearwater and Gainesville, 

Fla., Tucker, Ga. and most recently in Rincon for 

the last 17 years. He has been a member of the 

Rincon United Methodist Church since relocat-

ing here.  

 

He was preceded in death by his sister, Jackie 

Moore and brother, Stuart Savage.  

 

Bruce was a loving husband, father, and grandfa-

ther, as well as a Amateur Radio Enthusiast 

(AA4Z). He enjoyed sailing, playing the banjo, 

and amateur photography. Survivors include his 

wife of 60 years, Ranzie Savage; daughters, 

Deborah Morrison (David) and Dr. Diane Sav-

age-Pedigo (Dr. Tom); grandchildren, Bailie Ma-

rie Pedigo and Jarrod Bruce Pedigo; and several 

nieces and nephews.  
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I was pleased to have the opportunity to operate SS CW this year from the Mancave, as the NAQP CW crew calls N4GIôs 

house in Plant City. Blake and I had shared a single radio for a part-time effort in SS CW in 2012 and won the section, but 

we had not maximized our score. My wife had asked me to come home early on Sunday morning in 2012, so Blake operated as much as he 

could stand, then turned off the rig and got some teeth pulled, or something equally appealing, rather than endure the Sunday doldrums alone 

for the balance of our 24 hours. 
 

Earlier this summer, Blake and I had made tentative plans to operate Sweepstakes full-time. I would bring the gear for a second station and 

we would make a more serious effort. I cleared the entire weekend with my very-understanding wife, and all was set for a major effort. Our 

hope was that both stations would be approximately equal in terms of receiver selectivity and power output. Station #1 was all of Blakeôs usu-

al gear, and consisted of a TS590 driving an LK550ZC (purchased from KI2Gôs estate). The LK550 is a unique amplifier made by Amp Sup-

ply in the late 1980ôs and early 1990ôs. It uses three 3-500zôs, and will achieve 1200-1400w when driven with a 100w exciter, at less than half 

of the tubesô rated grid current. Station #2 was my IC765 driving N4WWôs spare Alpha 76A to 1000w or so. The Alpha was capable of more 

power output, but given the number of amplifier failures we experienced at N4WWôs during CQWW SSB the weekend prior, I thought it was 

prudent to bring his amplifier back to him in one piece. Blake decided that we would run N1MM Classic for logging software. That turned out 

to be a prescient decision, as there were some problems with N1MM+ that we avoided. 

 

Our plan was made more complicated over the summer when Blake bought a new house in Plant City, barely a mile from the Mancave. None 

of the antennas at the Mancave were coming down, but the old house was pretty much empty, with no furniture to speak of. We set the main 

rig up on a folding table, and the second station on a piece of plywood supported by two sawhorses. Blake brought an air mattress so we 

would have somewhere more comfortable than our cars to sleep. Of course, when he moved, he did not leave the cable modem connected at 

the Mancave, so our packet connection would be ad hoc at best. 

In the week before the contest, Blake set up the station as much as he could without having the exciter or amplifier for the second station 

available. He networked the computers and verified that all the antennas were working FB. Our antenna array was unchanged from the last 

few NAQP contests. Blake has a single 100ô Rohn 45 tower, supporting a F12 2-element 40m beam at 108ô, a C31XR at 100ô, an 80m invert-

ed vee at 98ô, a C3 at 60ô (that can be stacked with the C31 or split out to the second station), and a 40m dipole (really the driven element 

from an old Cushcraft 402CD) at 55ô. Blake also has an inverted L for 160m, but we werenôt concerned with topband for Sweepstakes  

I got over to Blakeôs at about 1:30 on Saturday afternoon for the 5pm start. I carried in my IC765, Alpha 76A, and a bunch of various cables 

and wires into the station and started plugging in rigs and connecting antennas. We planned to begin the contest with the main rig on 20m 

with the stacked tribanders and with the second rig on 40m with the low dipole. We found enough jumpers to interconnect the rig, amplifier, 

bandpass filter, and wattmeter for the second station, and I sat down to tune the Alpha on 40m. I pre-tuned according to Docôs tuning chart, 

and sent about three dits at a KW before the SWR shot through the roof. I put the amp in standby and we spent about an hour trying to run 

down what had  happened. We eliminated the antenna switching at the base of the tower, and eventually eliminated the jumpers inside the 

shack. I connected the output of my rig direct to Blakeôs dummy load, and the rigôs internal SWR meter read  > 5:1. I feared a problem with 

the rig, but I was suspicious; my IC765 had been working FB earlier into the 40m antenna, and at my house a few weeks prior. I connected 

the dummy load to the 2nd antenna output on Blakeôs TS590, and we found that the dummy load itself had failed and was presenting an open 

circuit instead of a 50Ý load. 

After the debacle with the dummy load, I was convinced that the problem lay with the İò hardline running between Blakeôs house and the 

base of the tower for the second radio. We had just used it in August in NAQP at 100w, but we decided a connector or adapter must have 

failed at 1000w. Blake and I beat a strategic retreat to the new, improved Mancave to retrieve Blakeôs MFJ antenna analyzer. With the MFJ, 

we verified that the antenna was 100% good on the tower. We replaced the 100ô run of İò hardline with 350ô of LMR40. Adding 250ô of 

extra coax flattened the SWR out nicely on the second station, but at least the antenna would accept power again. With 30 minutes left before 

the contest, neither Blake nor I had eaten since the night before. We made what was intended to be a quick run to Fredôs, the legendary coun-

try-style buffet in Plant City. Of course, we didnôt get back until almost 30 minutes after the beginning of the contest. 

We started out with me operating station #1 on 20m feeding both tribanders. I searched and pounced without packet assistance down 20m, 

hoping to grab a clear spot in the less-desirable extra-class portion of the band. For CW SS, Iôm not a big believer that being above .025 is 

much of a benefit, particularly on Saturday. Iôd rather have a clear frequency below .025; the Skimmers will spot you quickly anywhere. I 

landed at 14014 and started a pretty good run..  I handed my decent run off to Blake after about an hour and took over S&P on 40m on station 

#2. We were soon really cooking with gas, registering a 106 hour in the 2300z hour, followed by hours of 82 and 92. During the 0200z hour, I 

went to bed while Blake kept going with good rates with only one radio. The rate slowed later in the 0200z hour, and Blake switched to 40m.  

{{ /² нлмп ŀǘ  bпDL  By Chris Plumblee WF3C 
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 I made a tactical mistake by not staying up and facilitating the band change with the second radio, as our overall rate dropped during the 

0200z hour to a more pedestrian 56, but Blake was on the right band, as he goosed the rate back up to 76 in the 0300z hour  
 
We kluged together a sort of proto-spotting network while I was sitting at the second station. Either of our smartphones would act as a 

hotspot, allowing my laptop running VE7CCôs CC-Cluster to connect to the internet. However, we could not connect the two logging desk-

tops to the hotspot. We could successfully connect the logging computer at station #2 to the hotspot since it had a wireless card, but then it fell 

off the logging network. Given the difficulty of connecting and disconnecting, and managing the logs while we did, we just left the DX spots 

flowing on my laptop and tried to spot by eye when needed sections or new calls zoomed by. 

Rates started a steady decline after the 0500z hour, from 58 to 45 to 32. During the 0700z hour, Blake woke me up and I began to oversee the 

steady decline in rate. 0800z was a 27 hour, and I the first half of the 0900z hour netted 13 QSOs, so I decided we were safe to take some time 

off. At this time we were missing only VE5 and VT, both of which seemed achievable 

I was mindful of the SS wisdom that Sunday rates will never equal Saturday rates, but I didnôt want to make the mistake that AD4Z and I did 

in 2011 and push forward with sub-30 hours overnight. I took about two and a half hours off. I couldnôt sleep, but I tried to sit in the chair and 

relax with the volume turned all the way down for a while, then walked around in the now very cold Mancave. We were heating the ~10ôx12ô 

shack with the exhaust from two amplifiers, so Blake had opened the windows in the living room to cool the house down. Of course, over-

night temperatures had dropped to freezing levels to a Floridian 50 F, and it was only 62 inside without the heat generated by CQing end-

lessly. 

I got back on the radio during the 1100z hour, working a couple of locals on 80m (our fourth and fifth and last QSOs on 80m during SS) and 

settling in on 40m to call CQ. The first station to answer my CQ on 40m was VE5ZX. We later worked W1SJ in VT on 20m and had our 

sweep. We ended up working at least two stations in each section except KP2, KP4, and ND.  

Sunday was its normal drag. We split the tribanders so that the lower C3 was available at station #2, and one of us stayed on that station all 

day working spots as fast as we could. Our high rate on Sunday was 54 during the 1600z hour, split between 24 QSOs on 20m and 30 QSOs 

on 15m. Rates were in the 40ôs or 50ôs until the 1800z hour, when we really started having to work station #2 hard to keep the rate in the 30ôs. 

We kept the rate in the mid-30ôs until the 2200z hour when the rate fell to 28. We decided to push forward since we had very little op time 

left, and finished the contest with 1188 valid QSOs  

Overall I was very pleased with the results. We have claimed the high score in the southeast division, largely since nobody was on from KP2 

or KP4 in the multi-op category, and we broke the section record held by K4OJ that had stood since 2003. We worked 32 dupes, which were 

probably due to bad packet spots for N4ZI or N4GE after I mangled the call sending by hand. We had a number of memorable QSOs. It was 

nice to work K8AZ with K8NZ at the key, along with K1TO, NX4N, N4KM, K0LUZ, WD4AHZ, K5KG, W4LT, W4TA, K4MM, N4LF, 

N4OX, NF4A, KP2RUM, and a number of other FCG stalwarts. I had been exchanging score updates with K1TO and K8NZ by text message, 

and was tuning 20m on the second station when K1TO responded to my score update with one of his own. Simultaneously, I saw him spotted 

by a Skimmer on 20m, so I hopped on the frequency and sent him our call and exchange at a snappy 42 wpm. We were his first QSO after 

getting back on the air. He texted me after we finished the QSO, ñSkimmer Rules!ò 

SS CW is definitely an acquired taste. Saturdayôs rates almost made up for the boredom on Sunday, but having both of us on the radio and 

motivating each other kept us in the chair for the full 24 hours. Our off-time worked out extremely well from my perspective, as we finished 

the contest at 6pm local instead of 9pm local. The last couple of hours are always a drag anyway. It was fun to hear the pileups fresh meat 

guys who jumped on the bands late on Sunday,  N5TJ stands out as one who handled the packet hoards without a problem (no great surprise 

there), while I tuned across more than one op who was struggling to generate any rate, not because of not enough callers but because he had 

too many  

Florida is a pretty good spot for SS, as K0LUZ, W4LT, and others have demonstrated in the past few years. I was pleased to put together a 

competitive score with Blake. With a smaller antenna farm than many of the other multi-op crews, and a smaller operating crew than any of 

them, we posted a score that we are proud of and had a really good time doing it. Maybe weôll do the minimalist multi-op again for an NAQP 

CW again in the future.  Thanks to everyone in the FCG who made it into our log, and thanks to N4WW for the loan of his amplifier. 

(See pictures next page) 
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Station # 1  

Blake running on 20M 

Station # 2  
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Dan K1TO and Terry N4TB recently took down 

the antenna and tower at W1YL prior to Ellenôs 

planned  relocation to a new QTH.  


